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Good afternoon and welcome to everyone.  My name is John Engelhardt and I have the privilege to serve as Chair of the Department of Anatomy and Cell Biology.  On behalf of the Carver College of Medicine, the Department of Anatomy and Cell Biology, and the University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics, we deeply appreciate your attendance as family members, friends, students and faculty.  
On June 12, 1968, the first University of Iowa Deeded Body Memorial Service took place here at Oakland Cemetery under the direction of Rev. Jack Zerwas.  That service initiated the heart-felt traditions you will experience today in our 49th annual memorial service honoring your loved ones.  This service reflects our gratitude and respect for all the participants in our Deeded Body Program and our deep appreciation for the compassion and support of their family and friends.  This service is truly dedicated to those who, in death, have served the living.  Each of these donors, by their final compassionate gift, has participated in a great humanitarian and educational endeavor.  Each had the courage and the concern for the future, which motivated them to become great humanitarians who, by their final bequest, have so valuably assisted in our teaching and research programs.  We honor their memory and acknowledge their generosity today.  By their act, hundreds of students in the disciplines of Medicine, Dentistry, Physician Assistants, Physical Therapy, Nursing and Sports Medicine have been able to learn the intricate details of the human body through a very special study of these donors. As you listen to the health professional students today, I hope you will appreciate how your loved one's generosity will eternally benefit humankind. This benefit stems not only through the quality healthcare they will provide to their patients, but also the quality of education they will provide to their students that will eventually succeed them. 

In addition to the education of our Health Science students, there are many physicians who have benefited tremendously as well, through focused educational programs that serve to enhance the practice of medicine.  And finally, important research and insight into the causes of many different diseases has been enabled through the tremendously generous donation that could not have been achieved in any other way.  This afternoon's service is truly an expression of our gratitude for their bequest to medical science.  A countless number of patients in the future will benefit from these studies.  Therefore, my colleagues and I, in teaching and in research, offer to you our heartfelt appreciation for your loved one's final bequest to humanity.

I wish also to commend to you the outstanding efforts and wonderful stewardship of the Deeded Body Program Staff, including Mr. Brian Chapman, Mr. Pat Elbert, Mr. Maurice Link, Mr. Dennis Mickelson, Mr. Daniel Kelpsch, Ms. Jordan Kohlmeyer, and Ms. Maureen Lamb. Over many years these individuals have administered and faithfully maintained an extremely successful Deeded Body Program that serves as a model for all other medical schools throughout the country.  As Chairman of the department for the past 12 years, it has been a privilege for me to work with these individuals and observe the impact their efforts have on the education of Health Science Professionals.  I can say with firsthand knowledge, that your loved ones became members of this Staff’s extended family while under their care.  

I would also like to acknowledge the medical student coordinator, Christine Dinh.  Your efforts and contributions to the Deeded Body Program are also greatly appreciated. 

It has been a long and difficult time for many of you to endure the grief you have felt in the weeks and months since your loved one passed away.  As you have waited for this service that will assist in bringing closure to your grief, it is our hope that as you listen to our guest speakers today, you will not only find comfort and be uplifted from what they say, but that you will also be able to leave here today proudly, and with a greater appreciation for what these donors have done for humankind.  We thank you very much for coming today and sharing in this very special service.  In my closing remarks, I would like to share comments from two students, who in previous years, benefited greatly from the study of their donors.  The first is a poem written by a medical student upon completion of her first gross anatomy course.  

Her name is Amy Marie Milligan and I think that she says, in a very touching and gifted manner, exactly what it meant to learn from all of these deeded gifts today. Amy entitled her poem “Anatomy Teacher”.


When I touched your hands, I touched the hands that had felt the chill of ninety-four winters, fingers that had stretched in the sunlight of as many springs.

When I touched your feet, I touched the feet that had walked the paths of nine decades, toes curling and uncurling through the uncertainty of five wars.

When I touched your arms, I touched the arms that braced you from and embraced the world, a world I know only through historians and faded photographs.

When I stared into the shell of your eyes, I saw the screen upon which a million irreplaceable scenes had been played, visions of a world rapidly changing at once both like and unlike my own.

When I held your heart in my hands, in a moment filled with awe and grace, I held a heart whose mysteries I will never know, a heart that gave me the gift of itself.

When you invited me to know you, to be a guest in the house that your spirit left, you forever altered my life.

My feet, with the knowledge of yours, will walk into the future carrying you with me.

My hands, as they reach to comfort and heal, will do so never forgetting the delicacy of yours.

My eyes, as they sweep across the landscapes of my future, will find in it reflections of the world I saw in yours.

My heart, in the rhythm of its beating, will carry with it the stillness and wonder of your heart, lying silently in my hands.
Our thanks to Amy for allowing us to share this very special poem and her talent with you today.


Matthew Starks, a previous years’ student in the Physician Assistant Program, stated the following in honor of the deeded donors of his gross anatomy class:

“You gave us the gift of education and perspective; the gift of sacrifice and of love. You taught us humanity, empathy, and the fragility of human life.  You were our first patients and our greatest teachers. Certainly, you will live on through the knowledge that you’ve bestowed upon us.


In working with you daily, we got to know you.  We forged relationships with you. Life leaves its mark upon the body, and through this, we became familiar your life.  We would often wonder: were you a tennis player? A poet? A fisherman? Did you like to travel? Did you have a large family?  We did not see you as a donor, but as a mentor – and as a person. We saw you as someone to look up to. We saw you as someone to honor. 


You were undoubtedly loved in life, and in death you are also loved and respected. It is through you that we may approach medicine with open hearts, with learned minds, and with able hands. It is through you, your actions and your example, that we, too, may make our mark upon this world.  And for that, we are eternally grateful.”


We thank Matthew for allowing us to share his feelings.


Representatives from several of the Health Science classes, who have benefited from your loved ones' gifts, are with us.  They will now share, on behalf of their fellow students and their colleagues, their deepest gratitude and appreciation for the opportunity to learn, which has been made possible by your loved one's generosity.  Thank you.
Testimonials and Readings 
Emily White and Lucas Nguyen, Medical Students
Good afternoon everyone. My name is Lucas Nguyen. I would like to mention that I’m an English as Second Language student, so please excuse my “Engrish” if I say something wrong or pronounce a word incorrectly. 

I just want to introduce myself a little bit so that you have a rough idea of who is speaking with you today. My friends call me “squeamish” because I’m afraid of many things. I’m afraid of driving to fast on the street so Fast and Furious was never my franchise; my slogan is more like Slow & Serious; I’m afraid of heights, I’m afraid of going through turbulence on an airplane; I’m afraid of making mistakes, and I don’t watch horror movies because I’m terrified of ghosts. That being said, I couldn’t sleep the night before my first anatomy lab because I didn’t know how I would handle working with a cadaver for the first time in my life. I was so nervous. But then that afternoon, instead of starting the lab right away, my professor read to us a letter from a donor. He was in his 70’s when he decided to donate his body to our school, and he was so proud of himself for being able to go to medical school for the very first time in his life. He reassured us that it is OK to make mistakes, so that we perfect our skills and have the knowledge to go on and help other people in need. I was moved, and I cried for the first time in med school 

-- I have cried a bunch more times since school started but that is not relevant here.  --  From that point on, I considered my assigned donor to be a friend, and in each lab session I got to know more about her. It felt like we were almost chatting throughout each lab.  I became so comfortable with her that at the end of the semester, one of my evaluations from a teammate was, “Lucas is fearless with his scalpel.” That didn’t mean I was careless in my dissection. I was as careful as I could be. But I wasn’t afraid anymore of making mistakes to explore new things, and I know that is exactly what my donor wanted for me.

I would like to say to my donor, thank you for being my most intimate teacher. You were not a doctor, but you were far more than that for us. You educated multiple doctors that will go on to help others in need. Thank you for showing us that everyone is unique in his or her own way, and that even though we are wired in different ways, we come in different sizes and shapes, and we have our own anomalies, each of us deserves to be treated with respect, empathy, and fairness; I will try my best to apply that lesson to my future practice as a care provider. Lastly, thank you for being my friend through the first semester of medical school. The transition to this profession was rough and stressful, not only because there is so much to learn, but also because I felt I couldn’t allow myself to make any mistakes since I understood that one little error on my part could potentially mean life and death to my future patients. Thank you for making anatomy lab my escape, where I could forget about making mistakes and learn in a stress free environment. A wise friend once taught me that regardless of what path that we choose in life, we must keep working so that the world is a better place than it was before us, one life at a time, and I cannot find a better example of that philosophy than your brave act of donation. You have made my life better by enlightening me with knowledge, so I can apply that knowledge and make this world a better place when I leave.

I would like to say too all of you that are present here today, thank you for being our donor’s support. As an emotional and spiritual person myself, I understand that it must have been  a very difficult decision to make, so I would like to congratulate you on your brave decision and thank you very much for making that choice. You all can proudly call yourselves educators today, because without your help, we would not have any education at all. 

I don’t want to end my speech on a low note, because we are here today to celebrate our donors, so I would like to ask all the volunteers today, who were once anatomy students themselves, to give our donors a warm round of applause to show our appreciation for the exceptional, life-changing gift that we have received!

Kelly Geraghty, Physical Therapy Student
Hello! My name is Kelly Geraghty and I am speaking on behalf of the Physical Therapy Class of 2017.  As physical therapists we have a professional duty to learn everything we can about the human body and how it moves. We as professionals also learn to respect and appreciate the human body and all it can withstand. 
Throughout my undergraduate courses I became amazed at how beautiful, complex, and amazingly functional the human body is. The more I learned the more curious I became. I thought I had learned a lot during my anatomy course my sophomore year, but it wasn’t until I came to the University of Iowa that I realized how much more I could learn.  We did not have a cadaver lab during my undergraduate anatomy class.  Instead we had access to a virtual body. While it was interesting to see virtual examples of what an ideal human body looks like, no human body is perfect. This is what makes life and our profession so interesting. 
Each of our lab groups loved learning what was unique and special about each of our bodies. For instance, my group found an extra muscle. Finding these differences between groups made us wonder what their lives were like growing up.  What jobs did they have? Where did they grow up? What did they like to do in their free time? As much as we liked to guess and speculate we knew we would never have the answers to these questions.  We did know some things however. We know that the people who donated their bodies for our anatomy class believed in professionals receiving the highest education.  They allowed us to have the unique and distinct privilege of seeing up close and personal the intrinsics of the human body. They had a servant attitude in that they allow current medical professionals to become better educated in order to give higher quality care to others. By learning from their bodies, we can treat others with the best care possible. Lastly, we know that they were giving. They were able to gift their human bodies.  And today I stand before you thanking them and their family and loved ones for allowing us to accept their gift.  We will forever be indebted. 

Thank you! 
Sarah McGowen, Dental Student
As the number of days until my first cadaver lab quickly dwindled, I became more and more nervous. A twinge of dread would twist in my gut every time I thought about being in the proximity of a dead body. In spite of all my apprehension, the earth continued to turn and the calendar days advanced, and our first dissection day finally arrived. I entered the lab and found my group. My peers immediately set to work. I hovered several large steps away from our table with my sweaty hands in my pockets, watching as they completed the steps from the lab manual. But the sights and smells and sounds overwhelmed me and in a sudden wave of nausea I rushed out of the lab into the anteroom and began to cry. With some encouragement from my peers, I was able to compose myself and reestablish my hovering position. I suffered through the next hour in the presence of my donor until the end of lab finally came. I rushed out of there, not eager to return.
But of course, I had to. Luckily, I had partners who were happy to perform dissection. Those two definitely got me through the first several labs. But all that enthusiasm did not detract from the fact that I was looking inside my donor’s body. A human body. This body that once was a vital person: living, talking, laughing, moving, breathing. Somebody’s neighbor. Somebody’s friend. Somebody’s grandparent. This was a home for somebody’s spirit that we were so rudely entering and rummaging through. And that was difficult to accept. 
These thoughts still weighed heavily on my mind as I became more comfortable in lab. I was taking a more active role in the dissection process, but my partners still performed the bulk of the work as the time for our first lab exam approached. I knew I needed to get over my reservations if I wanted to pass the exam. There was no way I was going to learn the material from the periphery. The Saturday before the exam, I was determined. I walked to the lab in the quiet early morning hours. It was empty. Nothing was between my donor and me except for a white plastic sheet. As I gingerly pulled back the sheet and began my work, I was able to fully realize my emotions without the distraction of my lab partners. Taking the time to acknowledge how I felt in front of our donor was like some sort of confession. Absolution in my self-honesty then turned to another realization. This is the body of a donor—a giver of a gift. This anatomical wonder lying before me is a gift. Not only had I been hindering my studies through my hesitation, I had been denying somebody’s final wish. This person wished to give me and my peers the gift of a knowledge that so few people have the opportunity to learn. And I had wasted so much time refusing to accept it because I could not shake my selfish perspective of what this donor body meant. My fear of the donor was now a healthy respect. Yes, this used to be a living person, but it was now my duty to honor that person by learning as much as I could from the dissection experience.
Lab was a much improved experience after that cathartic session. Now when my lab partners encountered something exciting to see, I was infected by their interest and found myself feeling excited, too. I took on more of the dissection work. I spent extra time looking at supplemental specimens displayed for our enrichment. And every once in a while I would feel my old feelings surface and I had to take a moment to myself, but in that moment I would find strength again to uphold my donor’s wish.
To all my fellow health science students: we were given an incredible gift. And I think all of you know that. But our acceptance of that gift did not end with our last day of lab. When we draw upon our anatomical understanding to treat our patients, we will be using our donor’s gift. It is on us to sustain our donor’s giving nature by giving our patients the best possible care based on our knowledge. This is a gift of a lifetime. 

Alysia Horcher, Physician Assistant Student
Good afternoon everyone.  My name is Alysia Horcher and I am honored to speak to you this afternoon on behalf of the physician assistant class of 2017. We are all gathered here today to celebrate and remember your loved ones as well as to honor and thank them for their generous gift. 
Despite the fact that all of us took a class called Foundations during the first 8 weeks of our medical education, I would argue that your loved ones were the foundation of our medical education. Sure, the biochemistry and cell biology we learned during the Foundations course is critical in understanding how the body works, but the combination of understanding how the body is put together and the emotions involved in working with a person in anatomy lab was the base onto which we added the rest of our knowledge. 

As I think back to last fall and the beginning of my medical education, one moment really sticks out in my mind – my first time in the anatomy lab on the last day of orientation. As with all of my PA classmates, I had experience in the healthcare field prior to starting school; my donor was not my “first patient.” I was involved in EMS for several years and had the opportunity to take care of hundreds of patients at some of the most intense moments of their lives. I experienced the ups and downs of life; the joys of hearing a baby’s first cry and the gut-wrenching feeling of hearing the sobs of a family after we told them we had done everything we could but were unable to save their loved one. Walking into the anatomy lab stirred a whole range of emotions.  I had a fear of death; to me, a deceased patient meant I had failed. There was always an opportunity to learn from a patient that didn’t make it, but the lessons always came from reflecting on what happened before death. Learning from someone after death, as I would do in the anatomy lab, was such a foreign idea to me. 
But let me tell you, your loved ones were the best teachers I have ever had. The diagrams in the textbooks we used were great, but honestly, I hardly remember any of them. Lectures were fantastic – the instructors did everything they could to teach us the material, including Dr. Pizzimenti coming to class in a uterus costume. But when I think about the human body, I don’t think about lectures or textbooks. When a patient approaches me saying they have numbness in their arm, my mind doesn’t go to diagrams of the brachial plexus I tried so hard to memorize. Instead, my mind goes to my donor and how the structure looked in his body. When I think of hands and how they work, I think of my donor’s hands; the complexities of the tendons, bones, vasculature and innervation all working together to enable precise movements. When I think of a heart, I think of my donor’s heart. Your loved one, my donor, is the foundation of my medical education. For all future patients, I will reflect back on my donor and what I learned from him. I believe that in order to fully understand the human body, we need to learn from the body itself. That wouldn’t be possible without the compassion and selflessness of your loved ones. These silent teachers taught me more than any textbook ever could.
Countless times, my group would discuss who we thought our donor was. What was his story? Did he have a spouse, children, grandchildren? What did he like to do for fun? What was the happiest moment of his life? What about the stories of the other donors at the tables near us, whose bodies we also examined and studied? We learned the intimate details of what each donor was made of, how they were put together, how their body worked, but who they were was missing. It was a good reminder that each patient has a story, but we might not always be able to fully understand it. Regardless, we need to treat all of them with the same level of compassion and respect.
Aside from lessons about the intricacies of how the human body is put together and the complex nature of how everything works together, your loved ones taught us lessons about the value of life, mortality, trust, generosity and selflessness. I learned more about myself, both physically and emotionally during the 18 weeks of anatomy lab than I ever could have imagined. 

I would like to take a second and read a definition to you. Sacrifice. Sacrifice is an act of giving up something valued for the sake of something else regarded as more important or worthy. Your family members, our donors and teachers, made the ultimate sacrifice. They gave us, a group of complete strangers, the last thing they had left to give anyone. That in itself is extremely humbling. I often thought to myself “what did I do to deserve a gift as extraordinary as this? How can I show my gratitude?”  The answer was to learn. By donating their bodies, your loved ones provided us with the best opportunity possible to learn everything there is about the body. That gift of knowledge will help all of our future patients. It’s a gift that will never stop giving.  Even if we never have the opportunity to know our donor’s stories, there will never be a doubt in our mind as to how remarkable they were as people. Their willingness to donate something so personal and intimate in order to help students learn and better treat their future patients is a small glimpse into how extraordinary your loved ones really are. 
I would like to extend my sincere condolences on the loss of your loved one, but also to thank you for allowing them to make such a selfless contribution to our education. To my donor: I am forever indebted to you.  I wish I knew how to express my sincere appreciation to you, but I do not have the right words. Even though I know these words are not enough: thank you. It is not a question of if your gift will help to save a life, but rather a matter of how many.
Lindsay Brown, Nurse Anesthetist Student
Good afternoon and welcome.  My name is Lindsay Brown, and I am honored to be representing my fellow graduate students at the University of Iowa.  It is a privilege to share in this beautiful commemoration of your loved ones.  So to begin, I would like to express our gratitude by extending a huge Thank You to all of you who are here today, on behalf of the Nurse Anesthesia Class of 2019.

I’m sure most of you are able to recall the final scene in the movie, “It’s a Wonderful Life,” and can probably relate to how we always get choked up with tears when George Bailey’s family and friends are singing Auld Lang Syne.  The camera zooms in on George as he looks up toward Heaven, winks, and says thanks to Clarence, the angel who came to help him.  In reality, we are not all given an angel who can come down to earth and show us the meaning and purpose in our lives; in the film George was given that gift, after being so generous in helping others around him have a better life.  I think it’s important to remember when reflecting on our purpose here on earth, that each of us is given a gift—a special life path each one of us follows as we grow older.  On that path are wonderful opportunities to learn—from the people we encounter, from the mistakes we make along the way, and from all the knowledge we are able to gain through our studies and education.

As graduate nursing students in anatomy class, we were given the privilege to learn first-hand, through our generous donors, just how extremely complex and amazing the human body is.  While working in the lab, we were able to focus on and visualize the intricacy of each blood vessel and nerve which allow vital organs and body parts to function.  But because we are nurses, who have a strong desire to bond with those we care for, we more often found ourselves thinking about what truly made these donors the people they were and what personal life experiences they might have had.  Your loved ones are kind and inspiring individuals who provided our class with such a life-changing experience—one that we will always be grateful for.

I would like to close by sharing with you a thoughtful sentiment that sort of sums up why we are all gathered here today.  On the final day of our anatomy class, we were all feeling rather sentimental over all that we had learned and experienced together.  It was in those final moments as a class that our instructor sent us off as future nurse anesthetists with one last idea to reflect upon, which had nothing to do with anatomy.  She said something along the lines of how, “teaching our anatomy class would not have been possible, without the help of the four other great teachers in this room.”  Our instructor was reminding us, in this last thought, to consider each donor—to feel a sense of gratitude and realize what a valuable gift we all received from the four other teachers, your loved ones, with all the knowledge we had gained as a result of their generosity.  The people we are honoring today are not only remembered in the hearts of each of you here, but also by the students working so hard in their studies in order to help care for others.  So, just as George Bailey looked up to Heaven to thank Clarence, we can look up to Heaven with a silent “Thank You” to those you loved.   
Special Music: Second Year Medical Student Trio and Choir

“The Parting Glass”, “Bridge Over Troubled Water”
Musicians and Choir:  Christina Dinh, Robert Humble, Irisa Mahaparn, Morgan Bertsch, Vivian Zhu, Allen Choi, Elliot Burghardt, Lisa Weaver, Grace Lau, Alexandra Bold and Amanda Phan
Homily and Committal
Noelle K. Andrew, MDiv, BCC, Associate Director of Spiritual Service, UIHC

Good afternoon.  I am Noelle Andrew, Director of Spiritual Services at University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics.  It is my privilege to be with you on this sacred occasion as we honor the life and death of your loved ones who gave of themselves for the benefit of our students.  


After hearing the testimonies of these students, I am humbled by their words and their experiences in human anatomy class as they learned what it is like to explore and discover the intricacies of the human body.  Some say that the complexity and wonder of such a collection of nerves, bone, and tissue is what causes them to believe in a higher power.  Who else could create such a masterpiece?  Others would argue that this is what inspires them to appreciate mystery; seeing beyond the physical genius of the body to something deeper, some secret beyond our grasp.  All of the students acknowledge that they are forever changed by this experience.  And that is perhaps the clearest indication that, through their dissection and examination, these students came to appreciate the more important life lessons offered in this class, lessons of compassion, generosity and hope.


In the past, many healthcare providers were taught to not get too close to their patients; that by getting personally involved, there would be the risk of caring too much which could lead to burnout.  And yet, without establishing a relationship, the practice of good medicine is nearly impossible.  There is a balance.  As a chaplain, the temptation is often there to speak what the patient finds unspeakable.  Given the clinical setting, what’s new to the patient and family is often quite familiar to us.  But when I stop, wait and listen – something precious happens – a story is begun.  It may be wordy, it may be wordless, but regardless of age each of us has a story that plays a significant part in our health care.  To separate the two may simplify a case but it removes the intangible benefit of relationship.  We must serve with compassion in health care, going beyond the diagnosis and finding the common humanity that we share.  Only then, do we practice good medicine.  Offering compassion is now seen as essential to a good doctor/patient relationship.  


The good news is that science now confirms there is a biological basis for our compassion.  With the discovery of mirror neurons, we are beginning to link science with a greater understanding of empathy.  As it turns out, empathy is hardwired in our brains.  When one person witnesses another human being doing an activity, the same neurons are activated within them, as if they too were doing the same activity.  This may be the source for compassion and as such, is an innate part of who we are as human beings.  In a very real sense, we can’t help but feel sadness when we see another person in need.  We can’t help but feel joy when we witness another person who is happy.  As professionals, it is wise to realize that our humanness, even down to our neural cells, calls us to be compassionate with others.  It is this relationship, this common bond that will actually help us to be more effective in our work.


When these students first went to anatomy class, they were not prepared to realize how deeply they would appreciate the task before them.  The words, “There is no greater gift than to lay down one's life for another,” come to mind.  Deeding one's body is as close as a person gets to fulfilling these words.  This gift reflects the generous intention of the donor to give others a chance to discover the wonders of the human body, a body that once held a vibrant, living being.  When each donor's heart was examined, it was also honored for the spirit of love and generosity it sustained.  That generous love has now been multiplied, like a ripple effect into eternity.


A friend and colleague of mine often tells the story of an 80 year old woman whose doctors had told her that she only has a year to live.  My friend was helping her complete her Advanced Directives and she was very clear what she wanted and didn’t want. She had her write, “Don’t fight about anything.  Draw names from a hat instead.”   Then, at the end she said, “I hope I prove those doctors wrong and live another five years.”  My colleague laughed with her and agreed.  As a Chaplain, I am a strong proponent of hope.  I believe that there is always hope, regardless of how dire and depressing a situation might be.  It is our challenge, indeed our call, to help empower others when they feel most vulnerable and despairing; to remind them, by our gentle acts of kindness that hope remains.  When a loved one dies, hope gets redefined.  Through our grief, we begin to hope that this life that has ended has made a difference for others; that our loved one will never be forgotten; that their legacy will live on.   Let us hope in all things.


 Each donor taught us this lesson by deeding their body.  Their very act of donation is hopeful.  They gave so that others would discover meanings that could not be acquired in any other way.  They gave in the hope that all of us here gathered would emulate them, in their vision of love without end.  And so, let us vow to remember that whenever despair and tragedy threaten to overwhelm us, we will choose to hope beyond what is evident to what may seem impossible.  Today we bear witness to these donor’s intention that love never dies.  By living out the very values that these donors have taught us, that of compassion, generosity and hope, we honor them this day and forever more.  These are the principles of good medicine, the essentials of professionalism in healthcare that we commit to live by.  May God bless our continuing efforts to practice these always to the best of our ability.  Amen.

The Committal


At this time, we will respectfully commit the physical remains of your loved ones to the earth.  We remember that we are dust and to dust we shall return.  May the souls of the faithful departed now rest in peace as their journey has ended and their wishes have been fulfilled.  In this life, they blessed you here gathered, their loving friends and family.  In death, they have blessed these students in their training and practice of medicine, therapies and dentistry.  We hallow them for the gifts of love that they have so generously bestowed upon us all.  

May the memory of your loved one's selfless gift forever inspire each one of us to act out of love for one another so as to emulate love freely given.  

We now commend their spirits to God, to that Eternal Love that knows neither beginning nor end but participates in the great mystery of creation.  May that love continue to dwell in each one of us today and forever more.  Amen.

Playing of Taps:  Elliot Burghardt, Medical Student
Closing – John Engelhardt

This concludes our special service today and we would like to thank all of you again for taking the time to join us for this very special event.  We would also like to ask you to join us for some refreshments before you head back to your home or office.  Also, if you are interested in having a transcript of this service, please visit our Departmental website or see Brian Chapman or myself after the ceremony.  Thank you again.
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